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August 25, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit to the King County Council an ordinance authorizing me to enter into three interlocal agreements with the City of Black Diamond: the transfer of Lake Sawyer Park, the transfer of Conservation Futures Tax funds, and the provision of future infrastructure improvements.  I believe these three agreements are in the best interests of King County park users and taxpayers in general.

The Black Diamond Open Space Area Protection Agreement

The Black Diamond Open Space Area Protection Agreement (agreement) was developed to implement the Black Diamond Urban Growth Area Agreement (BDUGAA), which King County adopted on November 25, 1996 through passage of Ordinance 12534.  The BDUGAA set out the process by which identified areas within urban unincorporated King County could annex to the City of Black Diamond (City).  The agreement establishes the specific actions necessary for the annexation of 329 acres to the City, known as the West Annexation Area, consistent with the criteria specified in the BDUGAA.

The agreement is a landmark accord signed by King County, the City of Black Diamond, Plum Creek Timber Company, and the Cascade Land Conservancy on June 6, 2005 that guarantees the character and future of the Black Diamond area.  The agreement includes provisions for 2,500 acres of open space, park land and forests, increases in recreational opportunities, and certainty for development inside Black Diamond city limits.  

Specifically, the agreement will forever protect 1,600 acres of forestland know as Ravensdable Ridge as a working forest.  This land will also act as the match to secure an additional $3.6 million under the federal Forest Legacy Program for working forestlands southeast of Black Diamond.  It is estimated that this funding will conserve thousands of additional acres of working forestland.

This area of south King County is rich with trails used by hikers, mountain-bikers, and equestrians.  This agreement secures at least ten miles of easements for the future development of important non-motorized trails.  Additionally, Plum Creek will give King County approximately 645 acres of forestland in the vicinity of Black Diamond to be dedicated as permanent green space.  

King County Conservation Futures Tax funding will help the City of Black Diamond purchase 77 acres of open space and working forest within the city limits and Plum Creek will give Black Diamond an additional 91 acres of land within the city for future green space.  Plum Creek has also agreed to ensure that 55 acres on Section 2, immediately north of the city, remain as open space to provide a visual buffer along Highway 169 and to act as a community separator into the future.

The Transfer of Lake Sawyer Park

The transfer of Lake Sawyer Park to the City is a key component of the agreement.  The transfer agreement provides for the City of Black Diamond to assume ownership and operation of Lake Sawyer Park, which is wholly within the corporate boundaries of the City, and make it available to the public, regardless of residence.  

Under the interlocal agreement, the county retains an easement for construction, maintenance and operation of a Regional Trail.  The city also has agreed to maintain the eastern portion of the property, containing streams, wetlands and riparian habitat for passive recreation and ecological protection, consistent with applicable funding restrictions.  The western portion of the property would be available for development for active recreation, consistent with the County’s acquisition agreement with the Interagency Committee on Outdoor Recreation.

The Transfer of Conservation Futures Tax Funds

Preserving open space within city limits is key to keeping Black Diamond a livable city as it grows.  King County and the City have identified two properties with significant open space values for preservation within the city.  These two properties are the Ginder Creek Open Space Area and the area known as In-City Forest Land.  

One source of funding for Ginder Creek is the 1989 bond issue.  On November 7, 1989, King County voters approved the issuance of bonds to finance the acquisition, construction, development, and improvement of public green spaces.  One project to be funded from the proceeds of the bond was located in the city.  However, that property was never purchased and the county and the city agree that the funds awarded for that project should now be reallocated to the Ginder Creek Open Space Acquisition project.  The reallocation was accomplished by the county Council in Ordinance 15083.  The County also desires to contribute additional funding in the amount of $492,401 from the Conservation Futures Fund to the purchase of Ginder Creek.

The Open Space Citizen Advisory Committee, which makes recommendations on the allocation of a portion of the Conservation Futures Fund, has recommended an allocation of $50,000 to the Black Diamond In-City Forest Land Acquisition project.  This contribution will be matched by money obtained by the city from Plum Creek.  The King County Council, by Ordinance 15083 has approved the recommendation of the advisory committee for this allocation of Conservation Futures funds.  In addition, the county desires to contribute an additional $70,000 in Conservation Futures Levy Contingency fund to this project.
The Provision of Intrastructure

Providing infrastructure in a timely manner is another key factor to keeping the city a desirable place to live.  The BDUGAA calls for the city and the county to execute an interlocal agreement prior to annexation of the West Annexation Area concerning the provision of certain sewer service and needed road improvements.  The county is already proceeding to design and plan for the needed infrastructure to address projected wastewater conveyance needs from the larger Black Diamond area.  All necessary facilities are intended to be in operation by early 2010.

Pursuant to the BDUGAA, the city and county agree that there are no needed road improvements for the West Annexation Area that have been identified by the city or the county at this time.  It is anticipated that any such road improvements identified in the future will be funded by the owners and the developers of the property in the West Annexation Area.  The Infrastructure Interlocal Agreement establishes that the city and the county will cooperate in the manner in which any such needed improvements are addressed, however the interlocal agreement does not require either entity to pay for the improvements.

The Black Diamond Open Space Area Protection Agreement is an important example of the innovative ways in which King County can work with cities and with the nonprofit and private sectors to achieve environmental protection as well as orderly residential development.  If you have questions or need additional information, please feel free to contact Karen Wolf, Senior Executive Policy Advisor, at 206-296-3423 in the King County Executive Office.
I encourage the Council to pass the enclosed ordinance to enable the public to realize the benefits of these exciting transactions.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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